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PAPO members Lara Prince and Georgia Whitla (along with Emily 
Kelly) on their way to 3rd place in the Spring Challenge
Photo: Michael Smithson



Committee And Other Officers

President Bryan Jenkins 356 1956 bryan.jenkins@xtra.co.nz

Secretary Jenny Calder 355 8545 jenny.calder@hotmail.com

	 Trophies Jan Harrison 980 5239 jan.ian@paradise.net.nz

Treasurer Martin Etherington 327 4423 martin@etherington.co.nz

	 Grants Coordinator Martin Etherington 327 4423 martin@etherington.co.nz

Communications Coordinator Melanie Brigden 359 9289 lenb@actrix.co.nz

	 Newsletter Editor Katie Bolt 021 044 7173 katie@katiebolt.com

	 Newsletter distribution Jocelyn+Gordon Thrower 322 1125 gjthrower@clear.net.nz

	 Webmaster William Richardson 332 7979 william.hamish@gmail.com

	 Publicity Vacant

	 Schools & Junior Liaison Jan Harrison 980 5239 schools@papo.org.nz

Events Coordinator Josie Boland 343 4922 josie.boland@xtra.co.nz

	 Volunteer Coordinator Vivien Bloor 980 7979 vivien.bloor@gmail.com

	 VIP Scheme Coordinator Josie Boland 343 4922 josie.boland@xtra.co.nz

	 MTBO Liaison Josie Boland 343 4922 josie.boland@xtra.co.nz

	 Land Owner Liaison Penny Wright 03 313 0919 pjwri@paradise.net.nz

	 Traffic Management William MacManus 03 352 3291 wmacman@ihug.co.nz

Mapping Coordinator Chris Forne 384 5696 chris.forne@gmail.com

	 OCAD Map Files Linley Earnshaw /
Richard Hensby

355 5052 linleye@xtra.co.nz

	 Physical Map Files Val Rogers 348 6606 rsenglish@xtra.co.nz

	 Permanent Course Liaison David Pugh-Williams 741 1111 Heathers_p@xnet.co.nz

Technical Coordinator Trish Faulkner 384 3445 faulknert@actrix.co.nz

	 Club Captain Jenni Adams 960 1345 jenni.adams@canterbury.ac.nz

	 Coaching Coordinator Vacant

	 Junior Coaching Jean Cory-Wright 384 7911 jean.al@xnet.co.nz

	 Job Skills Training Vacant

	 OY Statistician George Richardson 980 7979 george.peverell@gmail.com

	 Equipment Dave Armstrong 359 6156 d.armstrong@scott.co.nz

	 Sportident Gordon Smith 389 2791 gjsmith@paradise.net.nz

Membership Jocelyn Thrower 322 1125 gjthrower@clear.net.nz



PAPO Events Calendar

vivien on volunteers
ACHERON 4th November
We need:

•	 Chief Organiser  - can be shared  - morning/afternoon

•	 Caravan tower/s  -  there and back      

•	 Helpers    - set up, registration, start, pack up, control collecting.

Also coming up are the Canterbury Champs over Show weekend

16th Ashburton/17th Tekapo/18th Parimanui November.

We will need all the usual helpers for these events plus caravan tower between areas/
days.

Let me know if you are entering and where you can help - be a good weekend.

Offer your help  - Vivien.Bloor@gmail.com
Ph 980 7979

Thank You!!!

Day Date Map / Location Event Planner  Controller CO

Sat/Sun/Mon 20/21/22 Naseby South Island Champs

Sun 4 Acheron OY5 (Orienteer of the 
Year #5)

Carsten
Jorgensen Jenni Adams

Friday 16 Ashburton Canterbury Champs 
Warm-up Katie Bolt Michael

Smithson

 Sat 17 Tekapo Canterbury Champs Mike Harding George Elliot

Sun 18 Parimanui Canterbury Champs Peter Cleary

Sat/Sun 25 Otago NZ Rogaine Champs

Sun 9 Akaroa Christmas Event

Thurs - Mon 27-31 Pre-Oceania

4-13 Oceania

2-4 Nelson South Island Champs

February 2013

December 2012

Val Rodgers & Richard English

January 2013

October 2012

November 2012

DOC

NOC

AOC / NWOC



Coming Events
OY5 - Acheron
Date:	 4 November 2012

Map:	 Acheron

Cost:	 the usual PAPO fees

Courses:	 the usual OY courses

Sport Ident:	 Yes

Description:	 Event number 5 in the club’s Orienteer of the Year competition, 
newcomers are very welcome and need not feel competitive.

More details to follow...

Ashburton (warm-up event for Canterbury Champs)
Date:	 Friday 16 November 2012

Map:	 Ashburton Domain

Location:	 Ashburton

Start times:	 midday to 2pm. Course closure 2:30pm

Cost:	 Enter on the day - the usual PAPO fees

Courses:	 2 sprint courses plus a white course

Sport Ident:	 Yes

Terrain:	 Town Botanic Gardens and sports fields
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Full details and online entry for all of the Canterbury 
Championships events (and the warm-up sprint) can 
be found on the PAPO website



Canterbury Championships - Middle Distance
Date:	 Saturday 17 November 2012

Map:	 Tekapo

Location:	 Adjacent to eastern shore of Lake Tekapo

Start times:	 from 11am, allocated starts

Entry:	 Pre-entry from the PAPO website (oentry.papo.org.nz)

Courses:	 Full range of courses and lengths

Sport Ident:	 Yes

Terrain:	 Pine forest with a mix of flat ground and some hill

Scale:	 1:10,000, contour interval 2.5m

Canterbury Championships - Long Distance
Date:	 Sunday 18 November 2012

Map:	 Parimanui

Location:	 Pareora Gorge Road, 30 minutes southwest of Timaru

Start times:	 from 10:30am, allocated starts

Entry:	 Pre-entry from the PAPO website (oentry.papo.org.nz)

Courses:	 Full range of courses/grades and lengths

Sport Ident:	 Yes

Terrain:	 Rolling to steep farm land with limestone rock, pockets of native bush 
and scattered vegetation

Scale:	 1:10,000 (1:7,500 for Yellow and White), contour interval 5m



Well I’ll admit I’m as peeved as most of us are when the supermarket musac system 
begins its endless repeats of those well worn Christmas carols in early November. Or 
worse still the TV ads start exhorting us to lay-by for the festive season as early as 
August. Yet here I am already giving you a “heads up” on the Club’s annual Christmas 
Caper.

This year we are going to be over in sunny Akaroa on 9th December, running on a map 
we haven’t used for a few years. (For those who haven’t orienteered there before let me 
say that the area offers a surprising mix of wooded reserves, village pathways and of 
course the blue, blue sea as an ever present backdrop.)  To encourage you to enjoy the 
day with us there will be a two event format with the first and second events separated 
by a prize giving lunch time picnic. More details will be revealed next month, so keep an 
eye out for the November Contour Lines.

PS: Why not make a weekend of it and stay in Akaroa on Saturday night. There are 
lots of accommodation alternatives available including holiday homes of all shapes and 
sizes.

Richard English on behalf of the organising crew.

Yo, ho, ho. Christmas is Coming !



PAPO has made nominations for the 2012 Marriotts Canterbury Sports Award.

Congratulations to our nominees Chris Forne, Ed Cory-Wright and Selena Metherell.

The annual Awards event will be held at Christchurch’s CBS Arena on Friday 2 
November 2012. We have tickets available for $80 for the dinner for those who are 
interested in attending and supporting our nominees.  If you wishing to attend please let 
us know by the 22nd of October.

More information about the awards can be found at www.sportcanterbury.org.nz.

2012 Marriotts Canterbury Sports Awards

5 days old and already bored by dad’s obsession with rogaining

Congratulations to Clare McLennan and Greig Hamilton on the birth of their gorgeous 
baby daughter. Greig appears to have already started on her map reading training 
judging by the photo below!

Welcome to our newest PAPO member!



Dear all,

As you know, PAPO will host the NZ Orienteering Champs next Easter, and a lot needs 
to happen to make that event the success that we would all like it to be.

As we said back in June, the aims are to host a great weekend of competition for 
around 350 Orienteers; celebrate our brightest and best athletes and administrators; 
AND leave a legacy of 4 new high quality maps, event organisation skills, equipment, 
and teamwork within PAPO that will strengthen the club into the future. Oh, and we 
might make a small profit, and get a bit of local media coverage too, which would of 
course help with the promotion of the sport and the club.  

How far have we got?
•	 4 fantastic new areas identified and permissions confirmed with landowners 

•	 3 maps almost finished (mapping for the other two areas will begin in October)

•	 6 of our members upgraded by the NZOF for their skills as Event Controllers to “B 
Grade” level (we need “A Grade” level accredited Controllers for the events to be 
recognised as such) and several more attended a training session the other night

•	 A great logo design, website (nzonationals2013.org.nz), the beginnings of a 
Facebook page (Facebook.com/NZOChamps2013), and a brand new online 
entry system.

•	 Accommodation close by booked for 38 club volunteers on the Sunday night

•	 A good option for the Social/Dinner/BBQ/Awards ceremony on the Sunday night 

New Zealand
Orienteering Championships

2013



New PAPO uniform and logo on it’s way!!!
A creative uniform and logo designing workshop was held at the Holliss Ave studio on 
Monday 8th October attended by 17 younger members of the PAPO club. Fueled on 
pizza and cake, the crew debated a number of unique designs and logo ideas with 
some excellent progress made. Watch this space...

What are the next big things to do?
Sort out the Planning and Controlling teams for each event - talk to Alister Metherell if 
you are keen and haven’t told him already.

Start thinking about who will help where on each day. We think a dedicated Leader for 
each ‘team’ (Early Start, Late Start, Finish, Registration, Signage, etc, etc) for the whole 
weekend, and then other club members slot in around that as they can. Don’t worry, 
we will organise it so that you still get a run each day.

How can you help the organising team?
Do let Jan know if you want to be one of those ‘team leaders’

Don’t plan anything else for Easter next year – we will need all the help we can get, but 
it will be a very rewarding thing to be involved with, I promise!

Do ‘like’ the Facebook page and share it with your other friends

Do let Jan, Katie or Will know anything else you think should be on the website

Do let William MacManus or John Davies know if you have a Dangerous Goods and/or 
HT licence



NZOF POLICIES ON THE NZOF WEBSITE
The Miscellaneous NZOF Policies & By-Laws 
document has been updated and the 
latest edition is now on the NZOF website 
(www.nzorienteering.com). At the same time 
the NZOF Policy on Fundraising Events (2010) 
has been added, as has the NZOF Volunteer 
Policy, adopted by the NZOF Council at its 
meeting on 25 August.

SITUATIONS VACANT 
Also advertised on the NZOF website are 
vacancies for A-NZ Schools Challenge (Jan 
2013) managers, A-NZ Challenge (Jan 2013) 
manager, JWOC 2013 manager & coach, 
WOC 2013 manager. Job descriptions are 
available on request as are also reports of 
previous team managers.

NATIONAL JUNIOR TRAINING CAMP: 
REMINDER 
Information and on-line registration for the 
camp at Muriwai, 16-21 December is now 
available. The document is on the NZOF 
website or ask your club secretary. Camp 
hosts, Counties Manukau also advise that 
they will be holding a sprint event in the early 
afternoon of 16 December, prior to the start of 
the Junior Camp. There will be enough time at 
the end of this event to get to Muriwai for the 
required start time of the camp.

The event will be at Auckland Regional Botanic 
Gardens, approximately 15 minutes from the 
airport. More details about this event will be 
provided by Counties Manukau OC.

RESULTS FROM WOC MTBO 
Marquita Gelderman (NW) achieved a top 
20 placing in the final event at the World 
MTB-Orienteering Championships in Hungary, 
20-25 August. Results:

Women – Long (A-final, field of 58):  Marquita 
Gelderman (18), Christine Browne (52).

Earlier results from the Sprint & Middle were in 
the August issue of NZOF News.

FROM THE GM’s DESK

September 2012
NZOF SUPPORT FOR NATIONAL TEAMS 
The NZOF congratulates all national 
representatives who competed in Europe this 
year on their commitment. For NZ athletes 
to compete at WUOC, JWOC and WOC 
requires considerable financial expense on 
their part. For its part, the NZOF supports NZ 
teams competing at world and junior world 
championships, paying entry and accreditation 
fees as well as supporting travel for managers 
and coaches. This northern summer this has 
included NZOF funding for the NZ WOC, NZ 
JWOC, NZ WUOC (manager’s only) and NZ 
WOC MTBO teams. Closer to home similar 
support applies to the NZ Secondary Schools 
and Pinestars teams travelling to Australia.

GOLD MEDAL: WMOC MTBO 
The World Masters Mountain Bike Orienteering 
Championships were also held in Hungary in 
conjunction with the World MTB-Orienteering 
Championships. Here, congratulations go to 
World Champs team manager, Rob Garden 
(NW), who achieved one gold and two silvers. 
Results in M60 for Rob were:

Middle (field of 33) 1st,  Sprint (field of 30) 2nd,  
Long (field of 32) 2nd.

And two teams of ‘New Zealand Masters’ 
competed in the WMOC relays. The W40 
combination of Marquita Gelderman (NW), 
Vivienne Prince (PP) & Christine Browne (BP) 
won silver (albeit in a field of only three teams); 
and an M50 team of Rob Garden, Michael 
Wood (HV) & Dave Armstrong (PP) were 6th in 
a field of nine.



NZ PINESTARS TEAM ANNOUNCED 
The NZ Pinestars to contest the Australia-New 
Zealand elite test against the Australian 
Bushrangers at the Australian Championships, 
28-29 September is:

Women: Lizzie Ingham (WN), Holly Edmonds 
(HB) – Sprint, Rachel Goodwin (HB) – Long, 
Tessa Ramsden (RK).

Men: Shamus Morrison (WN), Liam Paterson 
(TK), Tim Robertson (HV).

SILVA SUPER SERIES 2013 
The 2013 series will begin in January next 
year and run through until Queen’s Birthday 
(QB), 1-3 June. Race dates include Round 1 
at Sprint the Bay (15 & 17 January), Round 
3 at NZ Championships (Easter), Round 5 at 
Auckland (3-4 May) and Round 6 at Counties 
Manukau 3-Day (QB).  Rounds 2 (March) and 
4 (April) are still to be confirmed. The junior 
series will be of five rounds, omitting round 5 of 
the senior series in May. In the meantime, the 
NZOF thanks Ampro Sales Ltd (distributor of 
Silva products in NZ) for its ongoing support of 
the Super Series.

WHAT’S HOT IN NEW SOUTH WALES 
(NSW) 
The September issue of The Australian 
Orienteer reports an upsurge of membership in 
NSW. What appears to be working are:

•	 Event fee structures that encourage club 
membership;

•	 Increased number of events;

•	 Local events which are easy for 
newcomers to participate in;

•	 Highly visible club presence;

•	 Increased training opportunities;

•	 Personal contact with newcomers.

The NZOF is commencing a comparative 
analysis, by club, of membership and event fee 
structures, to ascertain if there is best practice 
here in NZ that can be shared.

YOUNG PEOPLE’S SURVEY RELEASED 
Sport NZ advise that a major piece of research 
into sport and recreation in the lives of young 
New Zealanders, called the Young People’s 
Survey, has been released. The initial findings 
can be downloaded from www.sportnz.
org.nz/yps. The full report (which can be 
downloaded from the menu RHS) reveals that 
one in five children surveyed had experienced 
orienteering.

MAPS-IN-SCHOOLS RATES UPDATED 
At its meeting on 25 August, the NZOF Council 
reviewed the the mapping rates applying within 
the Maps in Schools scheme, from $150 
(fieldwork) and $50 (cartography) per map, to 
$200 and $75 respectively.

PUBLICATION OF NEW ZEALAND 
ORIENTEERING DISCONTINUED 
Also at its meeting on 25 August, the NZOF 
Council decided to discontinue publication 
of New Zealand Orienteering, either as 
a quarterly or annual (Yearbook). The 
increased use of digital communication has 
meant that most content has already been 
communicated by the time subscribers receive 
a printed publication. Digital communication 
is also almost costless compared with print 
communication. The NZOF Council was 
therefore of the view that money applied to a 
print magazine could better be deployed in 
other arrears, such as website communication 
and technical resources.

The NZOF will look to communicate both news 
and more in-depth information through its 
website.



ONE-EVENT PARTICIPATION RATES 
CHANGED 
And yet again from its meeting on 25 August, 
the NZOF Council revised the rates from $9 
per senior, $5.50 junior, $23 family, to $10, $5 
and $25 respectively.

To recap, these rates permit those not 
members of the NZOF (or IOF member 
organisations) to participate in A-grade events, 
albeit without entitlement to championship 
titles. (One-event participation rates, however, 
do not apply to schools championships, where 
all students are eligible to enter on an equal 
basis whether they are NZOF members or not.)

REVISED CLUB ABBREVIATIONS 
With Hamilton OC and Rotorua OC having 
become Orienteering Waikato and Orienteering 
Bay of Plenty, respectively, the official 
two-character club abbreviations to be used 
for entries and results when full names are not 
used have been revised. At the same time, the 
abbreviation for Wairarapa has been changed 
from WA to WR to avoid confusion with 
Waikato (WK), and Taranaki’s changed from TA 
to TK to avoid confusion with Taupo (TP).

The new list is: Auckland (AK), Bay of Plenty 
(BP), Counties Manukau (CM), Dunedin 
(DN), Hawkes Bay (HB), Hutt Valley (HV), 
Marlborough (MB), Nelson (NL), North West 
(NW), Peninsula and Plains (PP), Red Kiwi	
 (RK), Southland (SD), Taranaki (TK), Taupo 
(TP), Waikato (WK), Wairarapa (WR), Wellington 
(WN).

WORLD ROGAINING CHAMPIONSHIPS 
As with World Masters competitions, 
competitors are not selected by the NZOF 
to participate in the World Rogaining 
Championships (WRC). Nevertheless, there 
were some significant results among the 
contingent of NZOF members who competed 
in the 10th WRC in Czech Republic, 1-2 
September. Tim Farrant (PP), and teammate JJ 
Wilson, were 15th open men. The PAPO pair 
of Kathrin Mueller and Val Rogers were 2nd 
women’s supervet and 20th women overall. 
And also from PAPO, Vivienne Prince, with 
Australian teammate Richard Robinson, was 
7th mixed veteran team. Close to 400 teams 
competed.

REMINDER: IOF FOOT-ORIENTEERING 
EVENT ADVISERS’ CLINIC 
New Zealand will host an IOF Foot Orienteering 
Event Advisers’ Clinic next January in 
conjunction with the Oceania Orienteering 
Championships and World Cup Round 1. 
The clinic will take place in Masterton on 
Wednesday 9 January.

The purpose of the clinic is to educate and 
recruit new IOF licensed Foot Orienteering 
Event Advisers. A-grade controllers are invited 
to apply to attend, using the registration form 
that accompanies the invitation available on 
the NZOF website. Registration is required by 
14 December 2012.



75 minute Score Results	
1	 Greig Hamilton	 1770	 69:56		  1770
2	 Ryan Batin	 1770	 73:45		  1770
3	 Josh Campbell	 1770	 73:47		  1770
4	 Jenni Adams	 1570	 82:18	 -160	 1410
5	 Alister Metherell	 1460	 77:11	 -60	 1400
6	 Bruce Steven	 1230	 72:32		  1230
7	 Dominic Cleary	 1220	 74:21		  1220
8	 Andrew McGowan	 1770	 102:55	 -560	 1210
9	 Peter Cleary	 1200	 72:34		  1200
10	 Jana Nyklova	 1300	 79:01	 -100	 1200
11	 Catherine Loye	 1190	 75:48	 -20	 1170
12	 Jan Harrison	 1140	 74:13		  1140
13	 John Howard	 1140	 76:36	 -40	 1100
14	 David Pugh-Williams	 1090	 71:27		  1090
15	 Martin Etherington	 1180	 80:59	 -120	 1060
16	 Trevor Batin	 1110	 77:16	 -60	 1050
17	 Owen Evans	 1040	 66:34		  1040
18	 George Elliott	 1100	 78:13	 -80	 1020
19	 Mike Harding	 1060	 77:41	 -60	 1000
20	 Val Rogers	 1040	 77:54	 -60	 980
21	 William McManus	 1050	 79:16	 -100	 950
22	 James Lithgow	 980	 77:42	 -60	 920
23	 Trev Merrifield	 900	 74:18	 	 900
24	 Conner Cleary	 890	 69:54		  890
25	 Richard English	 950	 78:13	 -80	 870
26	 Emma Newman	 920	 77:47	 -60	 860
27	 Robert Whitla	 850	 74:18		  850
28	 Cameron Metherell	 820	 65:19		  820
29	 John Calder	 790	 74:18		  790
30	 Pete Douglas	 770	 73:44		  770
31	 Stuart Payne	 750	 72:35		  750
32	 Dave Laurie	 740	 72:55		  740
33	 John Davies	 710	 73:28		  710
34	 Sophie Harrison	 700	 59:59		  700
35	 Bryan Jenkins	 700	 69:17		  700
36	 Annette Campbell	 680	 70:14		  680
37	 Heather Pugh-William	 680	 73:27		  680
38	 Lockie Campbell	 660	 71:36		  660
39	 Claire Heppenstall	 650	 70:04		  650
40	 Wayne Millow	 650	 72:25		  650
41	 Lisa Pilkington	 820	 84:33	 -200	 620
42	 Lynne John	 590	 69:31		  590
43	 Jenny Calder	 560	 71:54		  560
44	 Liz Millow	 470	 72:36		  470
45	 Gordon Thrower	 420	 42:53		  420
46	 Robyn Davies	 410	 71:51		  410
47	 Mary Mackintosh	 310	 64:17		  310

45 minute Score Results	
1	 Rowan McComish	 670	 44:58		  670
2	 Cameron Champion	 480	 44:44		  480
3	 George Richardson	 460	 42:11		  460
4	 Jocelyn Thrower	 450	 44:17		  450
5	 Kate Pedley	 340	 43:37		  340
6	 Casey Champion	 310	 39:36		  310
7	 Jocelyn Douglas	 380	 49:02	 -100	 280
8	 Monica Hoetjes	 260	 45:13	 -20	 240
9	 Nancy Clayton	 320	 52:19	 -160	 160
					   
White Female
1	 Prickett/Harwood M	 17:08
2	 Georgia Rutter	 18:22
3	 Danielle Rutter	 23:08
4	 Eline Thomson	 48:20
		
White Male
1	 Flynn Hunter	 20:49
	 Rupert Shepherd	 mp
		
Yellow Male
1	 Rapley Family	 26:36
2	 Aidan Evans	 38:02
	 Dougal Shepherd	 mp
	 Robbie Shepherd	 mp
		
Yellow Female
1	 Marisol Hunter	 17:50
2	 Lucy Prickett	 27:08
3	 Holly Prickett	 38:19
4	 Maria Evans	 48:54
	 Beth Hunter	 dnf

RESULTS Pegasus 
Sunday 14th October 2012
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PAPO mailing address	 PO Box 824, Christchurch

PAPO	 www.papo.org.nz
PAPO enquiries	 info@papo.org.nz
NZ Orienteering Federation	 www.nzorienteering.com
NZOF Mountain Bike Orienteering	 www.mapsport.co.nz/mtbo/mtbo.html
NZOF Ski Orienteering	 www.mapsport.co.nz/skio/skio.html
NZOF Rogaining	 www.mapsport.co.nz/rog/rogaine.html
Attackpoint	 www.attackpoint.org
MAPTALK	 www.maptalk.co.nz

Links to other orienteering clubs can be found on the NZOF website.

Useful Websites and club contact
see also inside front cover

Newsletter Information
If you have an orienteering story, picture, news items or a good idea, I would love to hear from 
you! The PAPO newsletter is produced under guidelines of the PAPO Committee. The editor may 
shorten, lengthen or embellish contributions, all in a respectful way, of course!

Deadlines: Generally the beginning of the month.
Contributions should be sent by email where possible as we never open the mail!
DEADLINE FOR OCTOBER ISSUE: 12 NOVEMBER 2012

Ads: Cost $50 per half page per month or $400 per half page per year. Non-orienteering or related 
ads may not be accepted.

Accuracy of information: Please check latest event information as details may vary from print 
time to event time. The best sources for updates are the PAPO and Maptalk websites (details 
above) and the regular email bulletins sent out by the club.

Editor’s Contact Details:	 Katie Bolt
	 katie@katiebolt.com
	 021 044 7173



General Information 
*WHISTLES *  EVERYONE please note that carrying a whistle while running a course is 
recommended. 
 
Cancellations - Events are usually only cancelled in the event of extreme conditions such as heavy snow, flooding, 
dangerous river conditions etc., which are more likely to affect mountain areas. Should an event be cancelled, 
NewstalkZB  1098 AM will be notified.  Cancellations are repeated half-hourly from 6 am, then hourly from 9 am. 
 
Start times - vary and are published in the event notices. For most club events registration is from 10am, the first 
start is 10:30am and the last start is 1:00pm. Course closure is 2.30pm so late starters only have 90 minutes for their 
run. 
 
Finishing and Course Closure - Please remember to always come to the finish area, whether you finished your 
course or not and hand in your control card or punch the finish box, so that we can account for everyone who 
started. Course closure is the time at which you MUST have returned to the finish area even if you have not yet 
completed your course.  It is at this time that the organisers may start taking in controls (and looking for you if you 
have not returned). 
 
Helpers - All members are asked to be helpers during the year. The Volunteer Co-ordinator will contact you by email 
or by phone and the Chief Organiser will contact you shortly afterwards to make arrangements. Please contact them 
when you arrive at the event. Helpers who set up/pack up/work on registration may opt for a free run on the day or 
receive VIP points. 
Control collection - Please offer to collect controls at the end of the event and receive VIP points. 
Dogs - No dogs on Farmland please! 
 
Permanent Courses:  Three are available, with options to suit a wide range of abilities, including beginners/children 
and experienced orienteers. Victoria Park: maps ($3.50) and full instructions are available at the Christchurch City 
Council Beckenham Service Centre, 66 Colombo St. (Open normal business hours; ph: 332-3099) and at the Port 
Hills Visitor Centre, Victoria Park.  Groups planning to use the Course should let the Ranger know beforehand by 
phoning 332-9889. Spencer Park: maps and instructions are available at the Spencer Park Camp Shop, $3 each. 
Hokitika: a park and street map outside CHCH but under PAPO’s care.  Starting in Cass Square Hokitika. Maps 
are available (FREE!) from the Hokitika Visitor Information Centre (I-site) or Westland District Council.  You will need a 
pencil to write down the codes on the control. 
 
Library - The club has a collection of orienteering books etc. available for members to borrow in the caravan.  
General introduction to orienteering, plus training, coaching, course setting, fitness, and rogaining are covered 
by the 16 or so titles on the list. Some are older 10-20 year-old “classics”, but we have recently added some 
new publications. In addition, look on the website g Web Page Links g ‘the Little Book of Orienteering 
Techniques’. 
 
Further information about the Permanent Courses and about other orienteering opportunities please 
email PAPO on info@papo.org.nz.

Event Fees 2012
Fee is per map. Groups need only one map.
Prices may be reduced at promotional events.
Pre-entry events will cost more.

Membership Fees
The membership year runs from Feb 2012 - Jan 2013. It 
includes an emailed newsletter & NZOF affiliation. For full 
details and definition of membership, see the membership 
form online or contact the Membership Officer.

Members Non-
Members

Senior
Junior or f/t student
Family maximum
White course

$12
$6
$28
$6

$20
$10
$50
$6

Senior
Junior
Family
School

$55
$25
$130
$55

Uniforms – Pictures online in colour at www.papo.org.nz.

Discounted prices for all sizes are 	 $37.50	 Top
	 $30.00	 Pants
	 $67.50	 O-suit

Children’s sizes are 130, 140, 150, 160cm
Adults sizes are small, medium and large.
Please phone Heather 741 1111 to place an order.




